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TS: My name is Terry Shoptaugh. I am interviewing Mr. Donald
Grant, the owner of Glyndon Farm. Today is May 16, 1989.

Mr. Grant, could you tell me where and when you were born?

DG: I was born on the original tree claim, June first, 1906,
where my grandfather homesteaded in 1897.

TS: This is in Glyndon?

DG: In Glyndon Township. That borders right on the line between
Glyndon and Moorhead Townships.

TS: You say your grandfather claimed that land in what year?

DG: 1897. He planted ten acres of trees in order to get title
to the land — they called it a tree claim. A homestead. As I
recall the stories of grandfather — I was too young to remember,
but stories my father told me about — one of his [i.e my
father's] first jobs was cultivating those trees as a young man.
But when he got out of school, he went to visit his sister near
Mt. Herman in Connecticut. That was the D.L. Moody School for
boys. My father was a student there for at least one year, and
then he went on the road selling farm machinery for a machine
firm that made what they called disk harrows in those days. He
sold disk harrows all over the South and into the Red River
Valley. But then he came back at about 1900 and spent several
winters going to the woods, taking his horses to the woods to
work in the woods in the wintertime, and I remember distinctly
hearing him say that $500 was all he got for a winter's work. He
took two four-horse teams and he hired a man and they hauled logs
for Nickel and Chisholm [phonetic] Lumber Company.

Then he went into business with a friend of his, Mr. Frank
Johnson, and they called it Johnson, Grant, and Johnston. They
got a contract to saw lumber for the Indian reservation, where
there were Indian reservations, for the Chippewa tribe. They
cleaned up what they called dead and downed timber, and sawed
lumber for the housing for the Indians there on the Indian
reservation. I think, as near as I can recall, they closed out
the operation about 1900 when he came to farm, and married my
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mother, whose father had a large farm. They at that time
accumulated my mother's farm, added at least a section and a half
to their operations, and Dad bought other adjoining quarters to
this piece of land that my grandfather homesteaded, until they
had in operation about 2,225 acres prior to the 1920s.

Then he gradually got more land. When he got into the
livestock, into the sheep production, and after they closed out
the purebred short-horns, my father bought 800 acres of pasture
and hay land in Riverton Township. That's east of us about four
miles and south of the present MSU Science Center off of Highway
10.

TS: That's near Buffalo River.

DG: On Buffalo River.

TS: This all began with the small claim made by your grandfather
under one of the timber acts?

DG: The original quarter section, yes.

TS: And around 1900, you say your father came back to take over
that farm.

DG: That's right.

TS: Was your grandfather still alive?

DG: No. My grandfather died in -- I'm not just sure.
1914. He lived to be ninety-six years old, though.

About

TS: H and your dad e just gradually added to that land, building
up a fairly large farm for this area?

DG: I wasn't involved as a youngster. I worked on the farm part
time, but, of course, in those days prior to the [1930s]
depression, after World War I, my father was quite prosperous in
the potato business. We spent the summers at the lake. We
didn't know what work was until we got out of [the world war boom
in agricultural prices].

TS: Was that your father's major crop, potatoes?

DG: Yes. The major crop in those days was potatoes, because
Clay County was one of the main producers, one of the biggest
potato-producing areas in the United States, the second in volume
to Arusta County in Maine. Moorhead was the headquarters of the
potato industry right in Clay County, but it gradually moved
away. As the beet industry developed, why, potatoes faded out.
There are some potatoes being grown, but the sugar beet industry
is the main staple now.
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I
TS: You talked about how the industry started to change in the
1920s, but prior to that, you went to North Dakota Agricultural
College, didn't you?

DG: I graduated from high school in 1924, and that fall I
registered out at NDSU, North Dakota Agricultural College in
those days. Of course, we all expected that I was going to be a
farmer, my brother and I. The two of us together, we were
brought up with 4-H work and partnership in everything we did.
But Fred, twenty-one years old and a sophomore in college, he
contracted spinal meningitis and was dead in four days. That was
April 4, 1929, I lost Fred. That was too much. I stayed out of
school to work and graduated in 1930 instead of '28.

TS: When you graduated, did you plan to go back to the family
farm? Was that your original plan?

DG: We had no other plans, although I had a job offered me to
work in the research of potato diseases at the Horticultural
Department at NDSU under Dr. Yeager. I mentioned that to my dad,
and he said, "Well, if you're going to be a farmer, now is the
time to start." [Laughter]

TS: What was the profitability of a farm by 1929 here in the
valley?

DG: After World War I was settled out, the government took the
price off — the price of wheat had been set at two dollars a
bushel. This is how the story goes, anyway: the elevator was
full of grain, full of wheat [when the price dropped], and they
lost, I think, about $10,000 right from that because they took
the price of two dollars a bushel off, and the price plummeted.

TS: They dropped the set price at the end of World War I?

DG: I don't know where it fell to, because it was less than
about a dollar and a quarter, I guess. That was the beginning of
the depression for our farm.

TS: In fact, the depression began for farmers well before it
began in the 1930s for the industries.

DG: Oh, yeah. We not only had hard times. A lot of farms had
bought for high prices [i.e. before the early 1920s] like they
were here just a few years back [the early 1980s]. Farmers had
spent it too fast, and borrowed money to buy more land, and they
lost out. The same history has been repeated here several times
since then.

TS: Were there a lot of farms lost in the Red River Valley, Clay
County area during the 1920s?
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DG: All my neighbors. We lost our own farm. We lost our farm.
It was financed at $55 an acre, and we bought it back at $35.
It's gone from there to as high as $2,000 an acre. Now it's back
to around, under $900. Our auditors made an evaluation of our
farm because it's incorporated. We wanted to establish the value
of our stock. They found it at about $800 an acre.

TS: What year was it that you lost the farm when it was valued
at $55 an acre?

DG: Shortly after 1920. I'm not just sure.

TS: You were still quite young, fourteen, fifteen.

DG: I hadn't graduated from high school yet. It was refinanced
with the Reconstruction Finance Corporation in those days. In
order to save the farm — my father was certain we were going to
lose it, so he refinanced it. The section that he had bought for
$55 an acre in 1917, he deeded that section to me and another 240
acres that partly belonged to my aunt, my dad's sister.

TS: That's when the farm was incorporated.

DG: It was incorporated about 1929. Dad was president and I was
secretary-treasurer, my mother was vice president. Then after
she passed away [in 1939], why, we continued with our corporate
setup, and then my two sisters were involved. Both were married,
one was living in South Dakota. And another one was teaching in
southern Minnesota. Her husband was county agent of Dodge
County. They later spent two years in Iran with the Near East
Foundation for a couple of years, then came back to teach in the
Los Angeles area, been there ever since.

TS: They were involved in the corporation, then?

DG: Just as figureheads, you might say. My sister Katherine was
treasurer, and my sister Jenny, secretary.

TS: But the actual operations of the farm were largely conducted
by your father and yourself?

DG: Yes. Then when my father died in the fall of '53, then it
fell to me to run the farm.

TS: After 1929, you and your father kind of jointly made the
decisions on how the farm would be run, or did he make the
decisions?

DG: Most of the decisions were his. I was just coming up in the
farm then, more a hired man, you might say.
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rfs: When did your father decide to install the drainage tile on
the farm? You were one of the first farms in the area to put
drainage tile in.

DG: I found a plan of the drainage system, and it was drawn up
from the University of Minnesota Agricultural Engineering
Department. Mr. H.B. Rowe was the engineer. The date on that
tile system is dated 1917, May of 1917. The tile was laid out in
two systems, System A and System B. I was able to find the plans
of the System B, which wasn't put in. System A was installed at
about a little over a half-section, 340 acres, to be exact. In
that 340 acres, that was pretty low ground, swamp ground, and I
remember there was twelve and a half miles of tile laid in those
acres.

TS: I remember you telling me in an earlier conversation in
regard to the drainage tile that over the years out here, in the
farms out here in Clay County, the problem has never been so much
drought as too much water.

DG: Too much water.

TS: That's been the usual problem?

DG: It's about one year in ten when it's too dry to get much of
a crop, but I got a permit to irrigate out of our pit. We have a
gravel pit on the farm, but I didn't go ahead with it. I let the
permit lapse, but it looks like we may get another permit to have
it for just an insurance policy for dry years.

TS: During the dry season, you mean.

DG: Yes.

TS: When your father put the drainage tile in about 1917, there
weren't many farms that had done this.

DG: Just one. Our neighbor, the Schroeder farm just north of
us, he was a large dairyman and very successful for Holstein-
Friesian cattle.

TS: He had put in some drainage tile?

DG: After our system proved satisfactory, he had Mr. H.B. Rowe
put in a smaller system on his acreage, adjoining ours on the
north side.

TS: You gave me copies of a few photographs of the drainage tile
being installed, and you can see from it, from the models of the
cars, that it had to be right around 1920. Do you have any idea
how much it cost to put that system in at that time, just an
estimate?
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DG: I know he had to borrow the money to put it in.

TS: Did he borrow it from one of the local banks?

DG: Well, yes. Now later, when the depression really started,
he owed over $100,000. That was more than our farm was worth.
We didn't have any equity in the farm at all. He owed a life
insurance company, Northwestern Mutual Life Insurance Company,
the First National Bank of Fargo, and three banks in Moorhead.

TS: So he owed four banks and one life insurance company a
combined total of $100,000.

DG: Yes.

TS: Was this in the twenties or the thirties?

DG: Starting in the twenties. I remember distinctly his first
big potato crop. He raised potatoes. In 1912, it was a bumper
crop and potato prices were good. He went into the bank in
Moorhead, and Mr. Huntoon was president of the bank, and he paid
off a small loan. Mr. Huntoon said, "Young man, you can have all
the money you want." [Laughter]

TS: At that time they were loaning a lot of money to farmers.

DG: And credit was easy for the farmers who were prosperous, you
know. But like everybody else, my dad, like everybody else,
borrowed too much. That was the history of farm financing from
time immemorial, I guess.

TS: Sure. I remember you saying in an earlier conversation that
there was a meeting, eventually, with representatives of the
banks and the Northwestern Mutual Insurance Company out at the
farm. Was this around 1930, thereabouts? And they sat down and
looked over your finances. By then, a lot of the farms in the
area had already gone under because they owed money and they just
could not pay it back. Do you remember that?

DG: I wasn't in on that meeting, because I was at school. But
the Production Credit Association was established here in the
county, and Dad was one of the directors. I think that after the
Reconstruction Finance loans were established and we were able to
pay the interest on them, then the Production Credit Association
took over our loans. We financed sheep production to buy a flock
of mules. That took the place of the purebred cattle project.
I'm not sure now when the cattle were sold off. We built a big
barn there in about 1920 for purebred cattle, but it just didn't
pay — for a while, farmers didn't have finances to buy purebred
cattle, and it just didn't pay off.
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•j-S: When your father had these debts totaling about $100,000,
you said that the banks and the insurance company met to talk
about what to do about this.

DG: There were some adjustments. I remember going up when my
dad was in the hospital with a nervous breakdown, and for a while
we didn't know whether we were going to make it at all. I went
up with my aunt — my dad's sister, who was his bookkeeper for a
while there — and went up to Northwestern Mutual Life Insurance
Company. I have letters from Mr. Ingebretson, who was head of
the firm at that time, in Fargo, anyway. It was just tough to
make interest, to make a small interest payment like $500. We
just couldn't make interest rates. We finally got it paid off,
and the last of the Production Credit loan, the last $35,000 from
the Production Credit Association, was paid off in about 1942, I
think.

TS: Do you have any idea why the banks and the insurance company
just didn't close you down and take over the land?

DG: Well, they had a lot of faith. I was a hard worker. My
brother was still living at that time.

TS: This was in the twenties, then.

DG: Twenties. Before '29. I had a college education, and I
knew that I wanted to be a farmer and I was able to work just
like anybody. I was pretty adept at adapting worn-out machinery
that had ordinarily been pulled by the horses. We had forty head
of work horses in 1930. We got rid of the horses, took on used
machinery, used tractors, and used the old worn-out horse
machinery. It was quite a job, and that was my job.

TS: To transfer the farm operations from animal power, in
effect, to machine power?

DG: That's right.

TS: Where did you get your tractors from? What company?

DG: Well, the first large tractor was bought before World War I
was started, in 1916 or '17. That was one of the high-wheeled,
huge things. We summer fallowed a section of land in 1917 and
used it to put in 1,000 acres of wheat in 1918. That one crop
paid for that land. It went downhill from then on.

After that, Dad bought a caterpillar, a Holt caterpillar, a
large 75-horsepower caterpillar, and that's all they had to do
the heavy work. Then after my brother died, we got rid of all
the horses, and I bought a secondhand, smaller, caterpillar and
we worked the ground with that. The first two years we seeded
with the horses, but after that we got another caterpillar, a
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secondhand one — I repaired it all in the wintertime — and we
all the work with tractors.

TS: These were Holt caterpillars?

DG: Yes.

TS: Did you buy them locally?

DG: Yes, we bought them from Minn-Dak Tractor [and Equipment Co.
of Fargo], but it wasn't the Holt company at that time. It was
Caterpillar Tractor Company. They were all used machines. Later
on I bought a larger one, a used contracting Caterpillar 60 for
about $900.

TS: These were purchases you made in the early 1930s?

DG: Yes. Well, I think the Caterpillar 60 that I got and
repaired myself, we got in about 1940. We bought and used all
those used tractors till 1949, as I recall, when we started
getting into the newer, brand-new diesel tractors. From then on,
why, it was easy sailing.

TS: Did you or anyone else in the family ever work off the farm
to supplement farm income?

DG: No.

TS: All of your income came from the farm?

DG: I had a job at the college when I was going to school.

TS: But after you got out of college, you worked on the farm.
Just based on your own experience, did farmers see much actual
cash during the 1920s and 1930s?

DG: Very little. Our gross in those days was around $35,000,
and I had about $150 a year to spend for spending money.
[Laughter] At the last, when I was [actively] farming, before I
rented out the land, it was ten times that.

TS: So out of a $35,000 gross, all but a few dollars of that was
basically on paper, in goods and services and activities, and you
actually only saw about $100, $200 in cash.

DG: We didn't have any money?

TS: Did you keep an account with one of the local stores for
your supplies?

DG: Yes, we had a lot of credit. We had good credit. We had
Triple-A credit during all those years. I remember bills that
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dragged on couldn't be paid. We finally paid them all. We owed
Mr. Wallwork $500 for repair work. Wallwork was in Moorhead at
that time. And we owed several thousand dollars to Harris
Brothers when I got a load of binder twine back when we were
still running the threshing. A truckload of that. We finally
settled that load for about $900. [Laughter] We gave him the
lake cottage for that.

TS: What kind of crops were you growing during the 1930s? Was
it still wheat and potatoes?

DG: Yes. Back in the thirties, we still were trying to keep on
with the seed potato business. We were feeding sheep, but we
didn't started feeding cattle until '53. We had 1,200 ewes that
we lambed out, and then bought feeder lamps from western Montana,
and we fed out about 2,500 lambs altogether.

TS: So the wool, I would say, was probably your best crop then.

DG: The wool was a good crop. For the flock of ewes, wool took
care of all the expenses, and the lamb was profit. I can
remember the first time when we got $10 a hundred for fat lambs.
I just can't recall when it was. That was the first easy money
we made. I had a few semi trucks and hauled it out to West
Fargo, and that truckload of lambs brought $1,200.

TS: Who did you sell the wool to?

DG: North Dakota Wool. The wool in those days was quite
profitable. I don't know what the price was at that time, around
twelve cents a pound, as I recall. I can't recall the figures.

TS: Who did you sell the lambs to?

DG: They went out to Armour & Co. down at West Fargo.

TS: Did you grow any other crops? Did you continue to try to
grow wheat?

DG: Yes. We had grain and livestock and potatoes. Then in
1942, it was the last of our potatoes and I got a full quarter
section contract with [American] Crystal Sugar Company.

TS: And you started growing sugar beets.

DG: Then we started growing sugar beets.

TS: That was in 1942. In those days, American Crystal did have
a very strict contract about how much you could grow. You would
sell it directly to them?

DG: Oh, yes.
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TS: So you dealt with some of the agents from American Crystal.

DG: Well, they had field agents, you see, and they helped out
with production. Of course, we had a small acreage, a beet
acreage, before that ...

[Begin Tape 1, Side 2]

DG: ... We experimented with sugar beets starting in 1924, and
we rented out the acreage. We got up as high as eighty acres and
rented those acres out until we were able to get another eighty
acres to make a full quarter, and we abandoned our potato
production entirely then and went into sugar beets.

TS: You went into sugar beets, then, in 1942 and kept increasing
the acreage. Do you remember the name of the first field agent
you dealt with from American Crystal? Or the name of one of the
agents?

DG: Olaf Midgarten.
others.

He was a Concordia graduate. Then several

TS: Were you or your father ever a member of the Red River
Valley Sugar Beet Growers Association?

DG: Oh, yes, yes. I've always been a member. I'm not very
active now, but at one time while Dad was potato growing, he was
secretary of the Red River Valley Potato Growers Association and
was quite prominent. He had as high as 400 acres of potatoes and
he bought [more] from the farmers and he shipped out over 100
carloads of potatoes every year. They went to South Texas and
West Virginia, all over the country for seed stock.

TS: You yourself, you never held an office with the Red River
Valley Sugar Beet Growers?

DG: No.

TS: You were just a member?

DG: Just a member.

TS: So the sugar beets you grew, you sold directly to American
Crystal?

DG: Oh, yes. We had a contract with them and delivered the
potatoes.

TS: At that time did they have a plant here in Moorhead, or was
the plant up in ...
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DG: Well, the first few acres we had were shipped down to Mason
City, Iowa. That was the closest plant. Then they built the
factory at East Grand Forks, and then they had one built in
Moorhead [in 1948].

TS: Which required more labor? When you were doing both crops,
potatoes kind of ended when you began sugar beets. Which
required more farm labor, potatoes or sugar beets?

DG: Well, we hired migrant labor from Texas, of course, to hoe
the sugar beets. For the potato crop, the big amount of labor
was mostly in the fall of the year before we had a mechanized
picker and had to hire potato pickers. We would have thirty or
forty potato pickers out there, picking up, putting in sacks, and
then loading by hand. Everything was hand work in those days.

TS: How did you recruit potato pickers?
Were they migrants as well?

Did they just come?

DG: Sometimes they came out to Moorhead and we met and I took
them out on a truck. But after that, the Mexicans from Texas
were through with their beet labor, and they picked potatoes, and
they got potato picking done before the beet harvest started.
Then after that, why, they used to harvest the beet tops so we
had extra feed for the sheep.

TS: You fed beet tops to the sheep?

DG: Yes.

TS: The migrant labor that you did get for sugar beets from 1942
and thereabouts, who recruited the labor? Was it done by the
growers?

DG: Mostly by the American Crystal Sugar. They had a recruiter
down in Texas, based in I can't think of the town down there.
It's in the Rio Grande Valley, right near Brownsville [possibly
Crystal City]. We had to take out insurance, so they had
insurance for the trip up here. I've gone down myself to
recruit, but I only did that a couple of winters. Most of the
time they came up on their own. We had families come back here
year after year.

TS: Did they come up on the railroads?

DG: No, they would drive. They had their own trucks.

TS: During the Second World War, did you ever use prisoners of
war for farm labor?

DG: Yes. When it was hard to get help, Paul Horn had
established a camp right here in Moorhead, and they had several
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hundred prisoners. It was so hard to get labor of any kind in
those days, and they came out and helped us harvest sugar beets
in the fall of the year. But the prisoners weren't very good
help.

TS: They weren't?

DG: No.

TS: Would you arrange it with Paul Horn to take twenty prisoners
or forty prisoners and then just go pick them up in a truck?

DG: Yes. I'm not so sure what the arrangement was. It was done
through the American Crystal Sugar Company.

TS: I see. So American Crystal handled the details?

DG: Negotiated the labor deal. They had to kind of divide them
up because it was so hard. This was World War II. It was hard
to get help of any kind. It was before we had good machinery to
harvest beets. But shortly after that, why, our machine company
made harvesters that worked good.

TS: You say "our machine company."

DG: John Deere.

TS: In fact, weren't some of the first machines made to harvest
beets the result of experiments here in the valley? Some of the
farmers just experimented with some machines?

DG: There were several machines. In fact, companies tried to
market machines, but they weren't satisfactory. The Sugar
Company sponsored those machines, but it was not a successful
machine [probably the Harvall].

TS: During those early years in sugar beet growing, you had the
company of American Crystal Sugar, which determined, for the
large part, the amount of acreage of sugar beets you could grow.
The contract was written so that under contract you grew X number
of acres and you sold it to American Crystal and the price was
pretty well set ahead of time.

DG: Oh, yes.

TS: Of course, their field agents advised you on how to grow and
how to make changes, and you also bought your seed from them,
didn't you?

DG: Oh, yes.
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TS: Also during that time, the Red River Valley Sugar Beet
Growers Association was growing, was getting larger, and they
began to influence some of the details of the contracts and
increasing acreage.

DG: It didn't just start like that. Some of the farmers had
bought shares of stock in American Crystal Sugar based in Denver.
It looked like it was a good deal, because in those days, if you
had any trouble in the fall of the year, you had to go to Denver
to get your problem solved. You didn't have proper piling
facilities out here.

TS: What kind of facilities?

DG: Piling. They had to store the beets early. The farmers
decided to buy stock and form a co-op, but we had the
headquarters right here. From then on it was very satisfactory
because we got new machinery and had good labor, good labor
relations, and we could deliver our beets in just a short while.
But there was one fault. They decided to get more out of their
piling machinery and work night and day [i.e take delivery of
beets 24 hours a day, with delivery schedules for the individual
farmers]. Well, for a guy my age, that was a little bit too
tough, and that was when I decided to lease out our beet acreage.
But for young men, they got the crops out in record time. The
beet harvest used to start in the middle of September and drag on
for a month and a half, just a little bit at a time, and we'd
often get caught with a frost. Nowadays they open up the fields
early and they start up about the ninth or tenth of October, and
inside of two weeks, it's all done.

TS: That's because of the machinery.

DG: Everything. They work night and day. Now, our renters,
there are six of the boys, one brother has four boys, so there's
six of them. They hire truckers, but they get out our 430 acres,
plus 900 of their own, and they get out 1,200, 1,500 acres in
record time. In two weeks they're all done.

TS: So what you're saying in regards to the Red River Valley
Sugar Beet Growers is that once the farmers started to organize
as a co-op, then rather than as individuals owning a little bit
of stock in the company, asking for piling facilities, they could
ask as a group controlling a larger block of stock and they would
have a representative who would be in constant contact with
Denver. Facilities would be made available for them.

DG: Of course, once they bought out the company entirely—

TS: That was around '73?
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DG: I've forgotten the date, but headquarters are right here in
Moorhead. From then on it's been a bonanza.

TS: You gave me copies of the maps that you and your father kept
showing what kinds of crops went in and at what acreage. In
looking those over, I noticed that you had a knack of making
changes, increasing acreage in one area for one kind of product,
flax or whatever, decreasing others. It kind of looked like you
were going with whatever was profitable at the time, whatever the
market was bearing at the time. Where did you get that kind of
information? How did you keep track of the change in the
agricultural market? Did you use publications?

DG: The market determined the rate, no doubt about that. When
we started, converted from horses to tractors to mechanized
system, the fields were all too small and we had to make larger
fields, which you probably noticed here from these maps.

TS: The fields started to grow in size.

DG: Eighty acres. The width of a field would determine how far
a horse can walk before he had to stop and rest. But then we got
longer fields, at least 100 to 160 acres, a tractor would go a
mile and two-mile rounds, and it speeded up the operation
tremendously.

TS: But how did you really determine what to plant and where to
plant it each year? Was it just kind of a guess?

DG: Oh, no. No guesswork. Crop rotations. When we had the
livestock, we didn't have to buy much fertilizer because the
livestock kept us up on that. We didn't put any commercial
fertilizer on our fields at all until about—I don't have the
exact dates now, but I remember when they first put on fifty
pounds of fertilizer on the corn crop, about 1935, along in
there. After we got through with the livestock, now we put on
much more. I don't know what our renters are spending. I know I
spent several thousand dollars, ten to fifteen thousand dollars,
for fertilizer every year.

TS: Did you subscribe to any particular agricultural newspapers
or magazines that you used for advice?

DG: Oh, yes. We subscribed to The Farmer and then we belonged
to the Northwest Farm Managers, the Farm Bureau. I was quite
active in college with the Soil Club and things like that.

TS: Those would be the major ones that you consulted for advice
and information.

DG: And then we had good county agents who were able to come
out. Of course, being a graduate of an agricultural college, I
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T
had some valuable background and information out of the college,
in addition to what I learned in school. But it was very
interesting to know that when I graduated from college, the
chemical industry hadn't hit the farms yet, and there were hardly
any herbicides. No fungicides and very little fertilizer. But
that all expanded in those fifty years since then.

TS: As it expanded, you got a lot of advice from county agents?

DG: Oh, yes.

TS: And you have some help from particular people over at North
Dakota, at NDSU?

DG: Oh, yes.

TS: Could you give me the name of one or two of the county
agents?

DG: Our ag instructor in Glyndon in county ag work, Fred Bailey.
I can't remember the first field man for American Crystal Sugar.

TS: I think we might be able to get his name out of the records.
What about someone over at NDSU?

DG: Well, yes. I was quite active in horticultural work. It
was Dr. Yeager that offered me this job. I remember distinctly
that in the veterinary department — I was interested, of course,
in animal sciences, animal diseases — Dr. Shock was one of the
best teachers I ever had. Dean Wallster and, of course, the
Northwest Farm Managers, my old friend Cap Miller. You've
probably heard of him.

TS: All these people then advised farmers in the area and
provided information to them?

DG: Some of it wasn't worth much, but a lot of it was very
valuable.

TS: Were they a good source of information for, as you said, the
development of the chemical part of the farm industry, using
herbicides and fungicides?

DG: The chemical companies were able to give more solid
information because the colleges hadn't yet developed their
departments of Chemistry and Agronomy, to where they could give
good solid information to the farmers.

TS: You said in the last several years you've been leasing your
land to other farmers. Did your father or you ever lease or rent
land from other farmers prior to the 1980s?
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DG: The only time that he did was during World War I, in 1918.
He leased quite a lot of land and put it into wheat.

TS: He leased it from other farmers.

DG: Yes. He leased part of the land from the Barnes farm. That
was a large farm at one time.

TS: This is, of course, when he had that record wheat crop, and
then the price dropped.

DG: Then the price dropped.

TS: So that contributed to part of the problem there. Just a
couple of general questions regarding farming in general. Did
you or your father ever consider getting out of farming during
the hard times of the twenties and thirties? Did you ever just
consider giving up farming or doing something else?

DG: At one time he thought he might have to give it up. He
never wanted to do it. I have a very interesting excerpt from
the Moorhead Daily News printed in 1924. You might want to read
it sometime when you have time.

TS: Interesting. Could I get a copy of this for the collection?

DG: If you'd like to have it. [A copy of the clipping, together
with copies of Mr. Grant's crop rotation maps and some
photographs, are in the Glyndon Farm Papers, S4880, Northwest
Minnesota Historical Center.]

TS: Fine. What about you? Did you ever consider getting out of
farming?

DG: Well, my only opportunity was the job that I had offered me
at the college, and I really didn't ever consider doing anything
else but a farmer. Just a little leverage I had. [Laughter]

TS: You've talked about a lot of sad things that obviously
happened to farmers in the valley during the twenties and
thirties. A lot of them lost their farms, had debts. You
yourself and your father had debts that required a lot of work to
pay off. Were these the saddest memories you had of farming
during the depression, working under the load of debt?

DG: Well, when it got to your health, when you're young, you
don't think about those things. We've always had a very secure
family relationship. Of course, when my brother died, that was
the first really tough experience I had to go through. Then
later on, my mother passed away, and she was brought up on a
large farm, very prosperous. Those years were tough for
everybody.
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TS: Do you think that farming today is tougher or easier?

DG: Oh, it's easier. No comparison whatsoever.

TS: In the next few years — there's predictions that the
farmers are going to be having to deal with drought more often.
Do you think that's going to be harder than dealing with
excessive wet land?

DG: Well, this greenhouse effect has been played up in the
papers a lot, and there's something to it. But weather cycles,
as I've experienced them, reading from the weather maps, there's
a period of about eight years, when you have variations in
weather patterns for some reason. Nobody really knows, they call
it el nino. But we had a period of drought and we've had periods
of excessive moisture. My experience has been that the moisture
causes more trouble than a dry year, because when you have a
really wet fall, you can't get your field prepared for the next
year, whereas in a dry fall, you can get everything in shape.
Sometimes—not always, but sometimes you have a tremendous crop
the following year.

TS: So you think it's easier to irrigate than it is to drain, in
effect.

DG: Oh, yes, yes. Much easier.

TS: I think it's only fair. I asked you about some of your
saddest memories in farming. What are some of your happiest
memories of running the farm out there?

DG: I think I got the most satisfaction out of it when I was
feeding a lot of cattle. I bought 500 calves. This is fairly
recently. I had to mechanize where one man can load up and feed
1,000 head of cattle in about an hour and a half, do it all
alone.

TS: Do you think the family farm is beginning a thing of the
past?

DG: No. Family farming is a thing of the future, if their
credit is good and they can buy this modern machinery. A father
and a couple of boys can farm ten times what they could thirty
years ago and have time to spare. But, of course, they have to
use judgment when they buy this equipment. They have to get into
products that sell. In association with that, the sunflower
business expanded too rapidly. We got into it ourselves after we
got rid of the sheep. I put in quite a few sunflowers. But
inside of three years, the diseases and the insects got so that
you couldn't raise a crop.

TS: Not profitable?
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DG: Not profitable. A lot of the Interstate Seed and other—
Cargo, Inc., expanded their facilities to handle sunflower seeds,
and they just couldn't get the volume to make it pay.

TS: So you're saying that, in effect, farming can still be a way
of life for a family, but they have to treat it like a business
as well.

DG: It's a business. It is a business. You've got to have good
records and you have to have a good auditor. You just can't
operate by guesswork.

TS: Did you act as your own auditor?

DG: We've had auditors now for—well, ever since income tax.
We've had to have auditors. When I went to college, I didn't
take courses in cost accounting, and it was a mistake because I
had to pick it up by myself; and from several auditors. We had
to put in a whole new system of books. My father old books, we
had to consign to the archives, and we had to have a set of books
that at the end of the year, at the end of every month, they
balanced. At the end of the year, they came out to the penny.
I'd take it up to the auditors and they could figure our income
tax from that.

TS: Do you think that farming has become something here in the
Red River Valley that's determined the identity of the community?

DG: No doubt about it. Farmers now can farm so much more land;
and the small communities are shrinking. We're right close to
Moorhead, to Fargo, and West Fargo and Dilworth, but you move
further out, and those early towns were established by the
railroad companies. Most of the towns were about twenty miles
apart. That was about as far as they could go with a team of
horses in those days. Those small towns are just fading away.
The trucks and modern means of transportation and airplanes,
whatever, I flew an airplane myself. I was able to fly from my
airstrip out to Los Angeles; take off in the morning at seven
o'clock, be there at 4:30 in the afternoon.

TS: So what you're saying is that as farms grow and
mechanization has become a key to farming, the identify of the
farming community changes. There are fewer towns, they're
farther apart.

DG: No doubt about it. Yes.

TS: And the farmer is not as isolated as at one time.

DG: No. Right. They can go further.

TS: Do you think our society still respects farming and farmers?
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DG: Yes. I've always been proud to be a farmer, and I'm always
proud of being able to work. I know fellows that left a farm and
got a job in town, and they don't know what it's all about. But
I'm always proud to be a farmer.

TS: Can you think of anything else you'd like to add? I think
we've covered a lot of subjects.

DG: It's interesting. The future for our particular farm isn't
too secure because I have no family myself. I have a nephew who
is vice president of the Glyndon Farms Company, and he is at the
Experiment Station at Arizona University now. He's dean of
agriculture. If anything happened to me, why, he'll have to take
over, but with our rental system now, with good renters and six
or seven of their boys coming up, there won't be any problem. We
have a good rental program set up, and there's thirteen people
own shares in Glyndon Farms Company now. They can 'go right
along. We have six youngsters starting college. Four of them
started college this fall.

TS: You're talking about youngsters among the shareholders?

DG: Yes. My nieces and nephews, grand-nieces and grand-nephews,
when we had our sale, we sold off the machinery, and we divided
up $30,000, so they had $5,000 apiece for part expense for
college tuition. I think we'll be able to continue with that.

TS: So you're hoping that at some point in time one of them will
take over the farm, and that Glyndon Farm will continue in your
family name.

DG: We'll try to hold it together, as Glyndon Farms Company.
There will be some heirs. There will probably be a lot more
heirs than there are now, but the way it's set up, I have my
trust and it will be a source of income as long as they want to
have it. It isn't perpetual, but who knows what will happen 100
years from now?

TS: Thank you very much for the interview. I think we've got a
lot of good information.

DG: I enjoyed it.

[End of interview]
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